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REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 23, 2013, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Chairwoman Carol Merrell, Vice Chairman Kevin Kilty, Secretary Bill Dubois, Treasurer Ed Mosher, Trustees Don Erickson, Christine Lummis, and Brenda Lyttle  
Board Excused:
ACC Ad Hoc Member Butch Keadle was unable to attend.
Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Judy Hay, Carol Hoglund, Pat Schwerdtfeger, and Stan Torvik; Associate Vice President Lynn Stalnaker; Administrators, Faculty and Staff Members Les Balsiger, Jeri Griego, Roz Schliske, Jeff Shmidl, Sher Warren, and Kevin Yarbrough; and Legal Counsel Gay Woodhouse
Visitors:
Cassie Kelly (Wingspan Assistant Online Editor), Dimitri Sofias (Wingspan Online Sports Editor), Kacey Orr and Jennifer Stogsdill (Wingspan Co-editors),  and Michael Wondrash (Student Government Association President)
1. CALL TO ORDER of the January 23, 2013, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell
Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell called to order the January 23, 2013, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College Board of Trustees at 7:06 p.m. and stated public comment would be taken following action items only.
2. MINUTES – Approval of the November 28, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes and December 5, 2012, Special Business Meeting Minutes, and January 4, 2013, Special Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell 
Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Erickson seconded,

MOTION: That the Board approves the November 28, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes as written.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously.

Mrs. Lyttle moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

MOTION: That the Board approves the December 5, 2012, Special Business Meeting Minutes as written.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously.

Dr. Kilty moved and Mrs. Lyttle seconded,
MOTION: That the Board approves the January 4, 2013, Special Business Meeting Minutes as written.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
3. REPORTS TO THE BOARD
A. LCCC Reports 
1) SGA (Student Government Association) – Michael Wondrash, President
Mr. Wondrash reported on the following:

· The SGA committee membership has been reorganized.
· The Business, Ag, and Computer Technology Division won the food drive that took place the end of last semester.
· The SGA elected Gary Stecks as their new vice president.  Mr. Stecks will attend the study sessions.
2) Staff Senate – Kevin Yarbrough, President; Kim Adams, Vice President-Classified Staff; Jodi Weppner, Vice President-Professional Staff; Christine Sowards, Secretary; Tiffany Gutierrez, Treasurer
Mr. Yarbrough formally congratulated the new and re-elected trustees and shared the following:

· Human Resources Executive Director Peggie Kresl-Hotz is addressing classified and professional staff questions about classified vs. professional staff classifications and nonexempt vs. exempt status.
· A meeting will be held tomorrow on a proposed automated payroll system about which many hourly-paid staff have concerns. 
· The spring ice cream social will be held in conjunction with the staff scholarship fund raising effort. 
· Staff Senate and Faculty Senate are organizing the May recognition of employee excellence banquet. 
· The annual staff retreat will be held in May. 
· The annual staff picnic will be held on Friday, June 7, at a location (TBD) midway between the Cheyenne and Laramie campuses. 
3) Faculty Senate – Jeff Shmidl, President; Rob VanCleave, Vice President; Meredith Roehrs, Secretary 
Mr. Shmidl congratulated the new and re-elected trustees and commented as follows:

· The first Faculty Senate meeting of the spring semester will be held on Friday, January 25th. 
· The Senate’s number one concern, prior to President Schaffer’s announcement of a 2.5% cost of living increase, was faculty pay.  The Faculty Senate will continue to examine faculty wages as compared to those of other community colleges. 

4) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Les Balsiger, President; Trina Kilty, Secretary; Jeff Shmidl, Treasurer 
Mr. Balsiger reported on the following:

· The LCCCEA is grateful for the recommended pay raise.

· A meeting with legislators will be held Sunday, January 27th, at the Holiday Inn to discuss community college and education issues in Wyoming.
· The LCCCEA is discussing the endowing of a scholarship by their organization. 

4. PRESIDENT’S REPORTS – President Joe Schaffer 
A. Legislative Update 
President Schaffer reported on legislative action to date on the following House Bills and Senate Files:
· HB 54 Higher School Equivalency Certificate
· This bill is being introduced in response to the privatization of the GED because concern exists that privatization will significantly escalate the cost of obtaining a GED.  Community college presidents support the passage of HB 54, which would allow Wyoming to establish a more affordable option. 
· HB 105 – Citizens’ and Students’ Self-Defense Act
· The bill’s language provides that anyone who has a concealed weapons permit may be allowed to carry a weapon on campus.  The community college presidents support the right to bear arms but have serious concerns that the passage of the Bill would introduce unknown variables to ensuring campus safety.  President Schaffer encouraged all to visit with their legislators regarding the bill.


Comments and Clarifications

· If HB 105 passes, will other legal problems arise if students are not allowed to carry the weapon on campus?
· The legal ramifications need to be closely examined. 
· Need to know how the passing of this legislation would help provide a reasonably safe environment for those on campus.  
· Do not want to take away anyone’s rights but need to carefully pursue this legislation.
· HB 163 Adjunct Professor Incentives
· Provides for a loan repayment program for K-12 teachers who need to seek graduate course level work to teach concurrent enrollment courses. The repayment program’s grant of $100,000 would be administered by the Wyoming Community College Commission.
· HB 165 Remedial Classes-Tuition Free
· The bill’s language stipulates any Wyoming high school graduate who attends a community college or the University of Wyoming and needs remedial courses such as development math would not be charged tuition and fees.  The projected loss to community college is estimated to be $1.3 million. Legislators are being encouraged to think about the impact on community colleges and students needing remedial education courses. Community colleges should be driving the coursework instead of legislation driving the coursework and curriculum.
Comments and Clarifications
· Students need to be adept in the basic education requirements that will well-prepare them for jobs.  
· The positive impact would be large.  The fiscal impact gives community colleges impetus to do a better job. 
· The introduction of HB 165 might provide an excellent rationale for why LCCC needs a BOCHES.

· HB 165 seems like an unfunded mandate.  A stream of funds needs to be allocated to cover the tuition and fees of the remedial students. The BOCHES option may be a more effective solution.  
· A reasonable timeframe for community colleges to mitigate a change in remedial student education needs to be considered.  The solutions being pursued are in the preliminary stages. 
· HB 166 Hathaway Student Scholarship Program and HB 177 Hathaway Success Curriculum 
· HB 166 increases funds, and HB 177 increases the curriculum.

· SF 77 Community College Construction 
· The senate file moves construction management elements out of the Wyoming Community College Commission to the State’s Construction Management Division and has advanced out of the Senate Appropriations Committee.  No concerns are being expressed by the Commission or the Construction Management Division and no impact is anticipated.

Comments and Clarifications
· This legislation would shift one position from the Wyoming Community College Commission to the State’s Construction Management Division.  
· LCCC’s construction projects are managed by its Physical Plant Director during procurement (pre-construction) and construction.  

· SF 121 Career and Technical Training Grants
· President Schaffer testified this morning on this senate file.  
· The proposed grant program of $.5 million would create a career and technical training grant program within the Department of Workforce Services.  Grants would be paid directly to the training providers (community colleges), and grantees would be required to work in Wyoming in the trade for which they received training for an agreed upon amount of time.
· Governor Mead denied the community colleges’ request for enrollment growth monies. An amendment to restore the monies was rejected in the Joint Appropriations Committee.

Trustee Mosher encouraged the trustees to share their perspectives with President Schaffer and to participate in the legislative updates provided by WACCT Executive Director Steve Bahmer during weekly conference calls.  He clarified that typically no vote is taken.  If a vote is solicited, the College’s WACCT representatives Trustee Mosher and Trustee Lyttle would be LCCC’s voting representatives.  

B. Reorganization Update
A three-phase reorganization plan that began nearly one year ago included:

· Phase I: Executive restructuring and immediate reallocation from efficiency savings 

· Phase II: Reorganization of major instructional and support services areas

· Phase III: Long-term repurposing and strategic positioning of the College

As of last week, the decisions associated with Phases I and II of the reorganization are complete.  With regard to Phase III, plans to conduct a comprehensive strategic planning process this spring will essentially replace the intended purpose of Phase III.



Comments and Clarifications
· Concerning the merging of the Business, Ag, and Computer Technology (BACT) and Career and Technical Education (CTE) divisions, President Schaffer received numerous emails following his spring kickoff presentation to the campus encouraging him to implement the merger.  Subsequently, College Council ratified the recommendation below on January 9th.
Suggested Action: That the Council recommends the President move forward with implementing item  #17 of the proposed Phase II Campus Reorganization.  More specifically, the Council supports renaming the Division of Business, Agriculture and Computer Technology to the School of Business, Agriculture and Technical Studies and merging the remaining applied degree/certificate programs currently housed in the Career and Technical Education (CTE) Division.  

· A more formalized mechanism for identifying faculty leadership is needed.  The vice president of academic affairs, academic deans, and faculty will be charged with coming to consensus on a job description and on release time and compensation.
5. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committees (Brought forward from the 1/4/13 Study Session/Retreat.) – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell

The Finance and Facilities Committee will continue with the same membership of Dr. Kilty and Mr. Mosher. A strategic planning Committee will also be established with Mr. Dubois and Mr. Mosher as members.  The Board expressed no need for other committees at this time.  Mrs. Merrell as Board Chairwoman is a member of all Board committees.  
B. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell serves on all committees.
1) Finance and Facilities – Dr. Kevin Kilty, Ed Mosher 
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports – Will be available next month.
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports
The Finance and Facilities Committee did not meet in January.  Dr. Kilty will have a report next month. The Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet reports along with the Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports will also be available.

C. Other Board Updates

Mr. Mosher shared information about the March 21-23, 2013, AACC Governance Leadership Institute in San Antonio.  He suggested the leadership institute would be a good opportunity to gain information about fiscal planning and succession.  President Schaffer will attend the leadership conference if trustee(s) attend. 

Mr. Mosher reminded the trustees that they are hosting a dinner with the Wyoming Community College Commissioners on Wednesday, February 6th, at 6 p.m. and also encouraged the trustees to attend the February 7th WACCT Conference, legislative reception, and awards ceremony.

President Schaffer is assembly a team to attend the April 20-23, 2013, AACC annual convention in San Francisco.  The AACC’s 93rd annual convention’s theme is “Bridging to Excellence – Reimagining the Community College.” Attendees will be indoctrinated to the community college agenda through national networking.  Keynote speaker Sal Khan will address convention attendees on “Reinventing our Education Future.”  Captain Mark Kelly, Commander of Space Shuttle Endeavour’s final mission, is also scheduled to speak during the convention.  
6. APPROVAL ITEMS
A. Approval of Digital Signage System – President Joe Schaffer 
President Schaffer pointed out an interactive kiosk unit has been added as one of the system’s eight units.

Mr. Dubois moved and Dr. Kilty seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board approves the purchase of a factory new Digital Message Signage System in the amount of $47,090.70 to implement a digital signage system at LCCC. 
DISCUSSION and PUBLIC INPUT: None

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
B. Approval of Career and Technical Education Building Expansion – President Joe Schaffer 
President Schaffer noted that previous to this evening’s discussion considerable conversation was held during the January 4, 2013, study session and retreat.  The CTE building expansion construction and program approval processes are being coordinated so that the construction project can be completed in August or September.  He emphasized the construction project is contingent upon the approval of the Welding Technology Pilot Program. The pilot program’s curriculum will be presented to the Board during their February 6th Study Session and again for approval during their February 20th Business Meeting.  Full vetting of the pilot program would not be required by the Commission.  However, the program would have to be submitted for full approval after two years. 
Prior to making a formal motion, Dr. Kilty amended the Staff Recommendation to include “contingent upon approval of whatever programs may occupy that space.”  

Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Dubois seconded,

MOTION: That the Board approves the planned 2,000 square foot addition to the northeast side of the Career and Technical Education Building and authorizes the President, and/or his designees, to carry out all aspects of the project contingent upon approval of whatever programs may occupy that space.
DISCUSSION: For Mr. Erickson, President Schaffer clarified the Wyoming Community College Commission will be considering the facilities side of the project during their February 6th meeting and the pilot programs’ curriculum during their April 19th meeting.  This schedule will allow the College to move ahead, contingent upon the Board’s approval of the CTE Building expansion this evening and the Welding Technology Pilot Program during their February 20th business meeting.  For Mr. Mosher, President Schaffer also stated that instructor(s), staff, and students will be given full disclosure concerning the program’s pilot status.  He added that he believes people will see the viability of the Welding Technology Program and will want to be involved. 
PUBLIC INPUT: Kevin Yarbrough pointed out the CTE Building is not ADA accessible.  President Schaffer advised the expansion will be a free-standing structure that will appear aesthetically attached to the CTE building and that free-standing structure will be ADA accessible. 
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
C. Approval of P-card Resolution – Vice President of Administration and Finance Carol Hoglund

Ms. Hoglund stated the P-Card system will streamline processes and gain efficiencies. Purchasing staff have developed a handbook and an agreement for those who do a large amount of purchasing and may be issued a P-Card.  The number of persons issued a P-Card will be limited, and the card’s use will be restricted to only those merchants coded on the P-Card.  The P‑Card’s limit will be $2,500, the same as that for Limited Purchase Orders.  The P-Card will not be used for travel at this time.  If a cardholder violates the use agreement, the P-Card will be withdrawn due to improper use.  UMB Bank will make the payments to the vendors; the College will make one payment to UMB Bank.  UMB Bank is also a partner with the University of Wyoming and the State of Wyoming. 
Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Dubois seconded,

MOTION: That the Board approves the adoption of a resolution authorizing, approving and enrolling Laramie County Community College in the UMB P-Card program and authorizing the College President or his designee to execute a formal Agreement with UMB Bank, and to implement the program under the direction of the Director of Contracting and Procurement.
DISCUSSION and PUBLIC INPUT:  None 
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
D. Approval of Amendment No. 2 to President’s Contract – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell 
Mrs. Merrell explained the need for extending the housing contract is due to the Schaffer’s construction of a home.  Mr. Erickson noted the contract termination date should be changed to July 17, 2013.  
Noting the change by Mr. Erickson, Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Dubois seconded,
MOTION: That the Board approves Amendment No. 2 to the College President’s employment contract, specifically to extend the housing allowance period for not to exceed period of six (6) additional months terminating on/or before July 17, 2013.
DISCUSSION and PUBLIC INPUT:  None 

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
7. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only
A. December 2012 and January 2013 Contracting and Procurement Reports
B. November 7 Study Session and Dinner Meeting Summary

C. December 5 Study Session Dinner Meeting Summary
D. December 5 Study Session Summary

E. Board Correspondence – Casper College and Ken Salazar
8. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS
· February 6 (Wednesday) – Dinner with Wyoming Community College Commissioners – 6 p.m. – Private Dining Rooms CCC 178/179 (Dinner will be catered.)
· February 6 (Wednesday) – Study Session – 7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room
· February 20 (Wednesday) – Board Dinner and Business Meetings
· Dinner – 6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.
· Business Meeting – 7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room
9. ADDITIONAL PUBLIC COMMENT
SGA President Michael Wondrash noted on behalf of the SGA that persons are not honoring the 30-foot perimeter beyond which they are to smoke.  He also shared one student is in need of transportation to and from the University of Wyoming.  Mr. Mosher suggested the student contact the University of Wyoming’s student organization. Mr. Wondrash also shared the issuance of a concealed weapons permit would not preclude misuse of a weapon (HB 105) and that community colleges should not pay for remedial education for which high school educators should be responsible.  
10. ADJOURNMENT of the January 23, 2013, Regular Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell
Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell adjourned the January 23, 2013, regular Business Meeting at 8:46 p.m.
11. EXECUTIVE SESSION – An executive session was held. 

Prior to the adjournment of the regular business meeting, Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

MOTION: That the Board convenes an executive session to discuss a personnel matter.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

Board Recording Secretary

Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 

